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Chairman Wright called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m.
1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS

Chairman Wright introduced and welcomed Commissioner Daryl McLain, District 5, Seminole County, Colleen Rotella, Seminole County Planning, and Susan Burrell, President, COMAIR Aviation Academy.

2.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF MARCH 7, 2000 MEETING
Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on March 7, 2000.

Motion passed.

3.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF APRIL 4, 2000 MEETING
Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on April 4, 2000.

Motion passed.

4.
DISCUSSION AGENDA

A.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT

BETWEEN SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY AND SEMINOLE COUNTY RELATING TO THE PURCHASE OF ENVIRONMENTALLY SENSITIVE LANDS (TILDEN GROVES)
[image: image1.wmf]
Executive Director White advised the Authority, Seminole County, and St. Johns River Water Management District (“District”) had been working toward the jointly funded acquisition of Tilden Groves on the eastern shore of Lake Jessup in order to meet the requirements of the District and US Army Corps of Engineers permits associated with the construction of Taxiway Sierra.  Under the proposed agreement, the Authority would receive 75% of the environmental credits for the entire 535-acre parcel in exchange for a payment at closing to Seminole County of $432,500.  The Authority’s share would be 5%, or $21,625.  The balance would be eligible for 90% FAA funding participation and 5% FDOT funding participation for a total of $410,875.  The only problem was that the FAA had not yet ruled whether the Authority could use 100% of the FAA funding for this particular transaction.  Tilden Groves has an environmental value that has yet to be determined.  Under current best estimates, the Taxiway S project would require approximately 75-80% of the available mitigation credits at Tilden Groves.  This would entitle the Authority to receive 75-80% of the available state and federal funding at this time.  Authority environmental consultants are analyzing additional projects and corresponding environmental impacts to enable the Authority to increase federal and state participation in the initial acquisition cost.  It was likely that the Authority would be required to advance between $80,000-$100,000 of the acquisition price in addition to its 5% local share at closing this summer.  It was anticipated that the Authority would be reimbursed on the next available AIP project requiring mitigation credits.  A copy of the Agreement with Seminole County was distributed to Board Members with agenda packages.  The Authority has no real obligations other than to provide the funding to Seminole County and to coordinate with the District on permit requirements.  Closing probably would transpire in late July 2000.

Approval of the Authority had been requested by the Seminole County Board of County Commissioners.  It was recommended that approval be granted, subject to final FAA and FDOT approval and participation.

Executive Director White advised he wanted to get formal written approval from the FAA.  Verbal approval from Jack Reynolds had been obtained.

Motion by Board Member Miller, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve the agreement with Seminole County to purchase environmentally sensitive land for mitigation, subject to final concurrence and approval of the FAA and FDOT for grant participation.

Discussion by Board Member Miller for the record regarding specifically the line of action, timing and where the money would come from for this project.    

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding $8.3 million expected from the State, which could be available.  The purchase of this environmentally sensitive land was very important and he would give his commitment to take it to the Commission for funding if everything else failed.  Jack Reynolds, FAA, had personally assured Mayor Dale that the funding would be there.

Discussion by Board Member Glenn regarding the St. Johns River Water Management District agenda where the acreage was similar but not exact.

Chairman Wright advised it was a tri-party agreement.  The Authority was dealing with 535 acres.

Mayor Dale advised the land would belong to the County.  The Airport would get mitigation credits.

Colleen Rotella, Seminole County, outlined the project.

Discussion by Board Member Herbenar regarding the Airport having no obligation for maintenance of the 535-acre parcel of land in the future.

Airport Counsel advised the County would not do things that were required by the Airport Authority’s permit with the District that exceeded what their natural land program provided.  He was not aware of any except the giving of the actual conservation easement.  

Airport Counsel further advised the Board should know that Colleen Rotella, Seminole County Planning, had done a lot of work on the project of assistance to the Airport Authority.

Chairman Wright thanked Colleen Rotella for her assistance in bringing the project to fruition.  He also thanked Commissioner McLain for his involvement in the project.

Executive Director White advised the agreement would give the Airport Authority a bank of mitigation credits.

Discussion by Board Member Miller regarding a short-fall in funding when the Authority would be required to pay Seminole County.  He specifically wanted to know where those funds were available for that payment.

Chairman Wright advised the approval that was being given by the Board today was still subject to FAA and FDOT participation.  The Authority also has the funding source from the State of Florida mentioned by Mayor Dale.  In the event that we have to close prior to receiving funding, the Authority would either have to borrow the money, subject to those two sources of funding, or Mayor Dale indicated he would go to the Commission and attempt to get funding from the City.  The Authority did not have an option on whether to do this project or not.

Board Member Longstaff advised it would be made clear later in the meeting when the Director of Finance reviewed capital projects.  There are some back due funds from the FAA that hopefully would be coming in as well as some excess funding as a result of construction of the terminal expansion.

Executive Director White advised there was also the TBI line of credit, which could be utilized.

Motion passed.

B.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF RESOLUTION RELATING TO THE 

DISMISSAL OF FAA PART 16 COMPLIANCE INVESTIGATION



Executive Director White advised on March 10, 2000, the FAA sent the Airport Authority a Notice of Investigation that they had initiated a Federal Aviation Administration Part 16 compliance proceeding in order to determine whether the Authority had violated Federal law and/or sponsor assurances under the Airport’s grant agreements because of certain actions of OSI.  If the investigation revealed violation of the law or grant assurances, the Authority could be found ineligible for future FAA grants, and ineligible for payments under existing grants.  In addition, further sanctions, including a judicial order of enforcement, were possible.  A complete copy of the FAA Notice of Investigation had been distributed to Board Members for reference.

The investigation focused on two (2) issues:

1.
Whether the SAA, by failing to require OSI to furnish aeronautical services on a

reasonable, and not unjustly discriminatory, basis to all users thereof, and to charge reasonable, and not unjustly discriminatory, prices for each unit of service is violating its Federal obligations regarding reasonable access.

2.
Whether the SAA, by allowing OSI to include a restrictive provision in its airline 

operating agreements, is violating Federal law prohibiting state and local regulation of air carrier prices, routes and services.

The first issue occurred because the OSI airline use agreement with Airtours included a provision for a minimum passenger requirement that could permit termination of the agreement.

The second issue is at stake because OSI had a restrictive provision in its airline use agreement with Airtours that essentially required the airline to handle all of its Orlando passengers at Sanford Airport.  The FAA interpreted this to mean that an airline was effectively prevented from also using the Orlando International Airport.

In pursuit of a means to terminate the investigation, Victor White had visited with the FAA to determine what mechanism could be used to resolve the issues.  We were advised that the airline operating agreements should be modified so that the restrictive provision would be eliminated in future contracts, and that the provision could not be enforced in existing agreements.  This would allow an airline serving Sanford to also serve other local airports if it so chose.  We were also advised that minimum passenger requirements, which are related to reasonable and nondiscriminatory discounts, rebates, or other similar types of price reductions based upon volume, would be permitted.  The Airport Authority must require OSI, OSD, or any other future terminal operator to comply with these requirements, and all future airline or terminal agreements relating to the OSI leasehold will reflect the Airport Authority’s commitment to the FAA.

In order for this to be acceptable and come to fruition, it was also necessary for the Greater Orlando Aviation Authority (GOAA) to agree to the same terms.  Two (2) years ago, OSI filed a formal complaint with the FAA with respect to these issues, particularly regarding the prohibition against a GOAA signatory airline from also serving the Orlando Sanford Airport.  During the course of research into solutions of the complaint against Sanford Airport Authority, we were advised by the FAA that GOAA had also been served with a similar Letter of Investigation for the same alleged violations of law.

The Authority’s General Counsel, Steve Coover, conducted extensive “shuttle diplomacy” operations between GOAA’s counsel and OSI’s counsel to negotiate the terms of this settlement.  After many rounds of talks, and a major collaborative effort of the three parties, the form of the agreement took shape, and was presented to the FAA for approval on April 12th.  We received their letter of acceptance on April 21st, 2000.

The FAA advised that in order for this deal to take effect, and for FAA to close the investigations against both SAA and GOAA, both airport authorities would need to formally vote to approve a resolution to approve the terms.  GOAA’s attorney had advised the GOAA Board would consider  action in the very near future.

Approval of the terms of settlement and resolution was recommended.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Howell, approving the resolution accepting the terms of the FAA settlement.

Motion passed.

Discussion continued.

Counsel advised it was in the best interest of all parties to settle.

Motion passed.

C.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF CHANGE ORDER NUMBER 3 WITH 

MARK CONSTRUCTION COMPANY FOR THE TERMINAL EXPANSION PROJECT



Executive Director White advised a copy of Proposed Change Order No. 3 with Mark Construction Company for the Terminal Expansion Project was distributed for explanation.  The change order included three (3) types of construction change items:  1) Items required to be changed in order to meet construction needs due to unforeseen conditions in the field.  The work was urgent in nature so as not to delay the project, and had been completed by the contractor.  These items are identified in the change order with a letter “R” in the spreadsheet, and they total $236,085;   2)   Items requested by the SAA and/or TBI as value-added upgrades, which will provide better facilities or which reflect life cycle cost improvements.  The items are identified in the change order with a letter “V” in the spreadsheet, and they total $76,509; and 3)  Items deleted for credit due to analysis, which indicate that a better product is available to perform the same function.  The items are listed as “credits”, and they total $77,181.  The total additions are $312,594, and the total credits are $77,181 making the overall change order increase a net of $235,413.  The total contract price was now $14,442,392, with no increase in contract time associated with the change order.   All of the increased cost would be paid from the existing project budget, either in the contingency section, or other sections of the line items.  No amendment to the project budget was necessary to cover the costs.

The costs for these items were made available to staff in time for review by the Project  Review Committee on Monday just prior to the meeting.  The Committee had additional input and recommendations for consideration.  There were three items he recommended be deleted from the change order until further information from the engineers was furnished to Board Member Pieters and the committee for detailed discussion.  Those three items could possibly be brought back to the Board in June.  The work had already been done.  Board Member Pieters wanted more specific information as to why they were done.  Those items were A-10, A-16, and A-18.

Approval was recommended.

Discussion ensued regarding Change Order 3 Items A-10, 16, and 18.

Board Member Pieters advised Items A-10, A-16, and A-18 should be left off the approval of the change order because there was not enough information.  It may be that the contractor should be paid for those items, but there were some gray areas.  However, the contractor did need to be paid for the rest of the change order.

Executive Director White advised he would like to set aside a standard time every Friday for the AdHoc Committee to meet and review these items.

Chairman Wright advised the Executive Director was going to have to meet with whoever was available to meet.

Mayor Dale advised his understanding of the Committee was that it would meet on a moments notice to review and approve or disapprove these items before they were actually done.  For the Committee to meet after the work was done and bring it to the Board was useless.  He had said he would make himself available to review and approve or disapprove these items before the work was done.  

Board Member Howell questioned who made the decision and authorized the work to be done, when and why.

Executive Director White advised he authorized the work to be done.  There was a procedure within the contract called a construction change directive with a series of steps that must be done prior to the next board meeting.  If a contractor finds something in the field that must be dealt with immediately, an emergency decision can be made ordering the work.  Otherwise we would have to wait until the next board meeting to get the work done.

Discussion continued.

Board Member Pieters advised in some cases it was necessary to approve work being done and negotiate the price at a later time.  If it was not done in that manner, the Authority could be made to pay for all kinds of delays that the Authority would not be able to deal with.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding Item 9-A for revised steel structure due to conflict with baggage cart routing.

Executive Director White advised that changes were necessary because of the new and larger equipment (A-330 aircraft) and the larger containers that most of the carriers would be utilizing and changes caused in the design of the building to accommodate the larger aircraft.  The containers the A-330 aircraft utilizes are larger than what was known last summer during the design period.  When the test was performed it was made known that the containers would not fit so a design change had to be made in order for the carts and tugs to fit.  It was not an error or screw-up.  It was a change in conditions.

Board Member Howell advised it seemed to him we had a consultant to plan ahead for things of this kind.

Chairman Wright advised the Committee needed to work and be successful at its mission.  Whenever  needed to meet, they should meet, even though one member or another could not attend.  Those members of the Committee who were available should meet.  He needed to know if the Committee could not be brought together.  The mechanism needed to happen.  If everybody could not be there, go with the members who can attend.  If a situation like this comes up again, the Board is just going to say no.

Discussion regarding when it was known that larger aircraft would need to be accommodated.

Board Member Miller advised he remembered OSI’s discussion of their concern last year about the larger aircraft.  There was no excuse for not having picked up on that and designing for it.  Shame on the architect and whomever.

Discussion continued.

Chairman Wright asked if the Authority had known about the A-330’s and the size of their containers originally and designed for them in the first place, would we have incurred the $115,000 cost anyway or is the cost more now because we did not plan for it at that time?

Executive Director White advised that was a good point.   Any of the items on the change order would have had to be paid whether the architect knew a year ago or yesterday.

Board Member Howell advised we knew a year ago that A-330’s would be coming in.  That is what OSI said and we knew that all along.  We have an architect that designs the building for smaller aircraft and cargo.  That is the issue, who did it and when they designed for it.

Board Member Pieters advised he thought the change order was for payment to the contractor.  If there was a responsibility by the architect, it was beside the point.  What we are talking about here is whether the contractor should be paid.  The contractor should be paid for the change because it was not in his original work order.

Board Member Howell advised that he did not have a problem with paying the contractor.  However, someone needed to look into why these changes were being made.  Every time the Board met it was $100,000 here and $200,000 there.

Board Member Pieters advised he agreed, but this change order was not for that.  The contractor should be paid for the work the contractor had done.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding value added changes, specifically the $50,000 extended warranty for chillers.  He did not think that item had been added yet.

Executive Director White advised it had been ordered.  An attempt had been made to negotiate the item until the very end of the project to see if there was money left over and then perhaps go forward.  The supplier of the chiller advised the contractor that there was no way that would work.  The contractor has committed to the supplier that we would get the extended warranty.  In discussion with the contractor, he had asked what would happen if the item was not approved, and the contractor advised we simply do not get it.  BUT,  this is an important item to OSI.  They requested the extended warranty based upon their experience.  They think it is necessary to have it.  A significant amount of discussion and analysis in their group had transpired regarding should we or should we not do this.  The contractor had a choice of chillers in the specifications.  He chose the one and ordered it from the manufacturer.  OSI then said that was not the one they wanted because they did not like it and it was hard to maintain.  They wanted to know what could be done toward another choice.  By that time, the chiller had been ordered and a change could not be accommodated.  It would have been an increased cost for the different chiller plus delay and restocking charge from the first manufacturer.  At that time an extended warranty was discussed as an option that could be of some value to OSI as the maintainer of the air conditioning system.  Turner Construction spent a lot of time going back and forth with the manufacturer negotiating a price and a warranty term that was reasonable.  The $50,000 is half the price that it had been in the beginning of negotiations.  

Discussion continued as to whose obligation it was to maintain the air conditioning equipment.

Executive Director White advised it was OSI’s obligation to maintain the air conditioning equipment.

Chairman Wright asked, “When the chiller was specified, did anyone from OSI spec a particular chiller?”

Executive Director White advised not to his knowledge.  The architect said he specified that type of chiller because that is the kind we have and are familiar with.

Chairman Wright asked if the one we have had already been ordered?

Executive Director White advised yes.

Chairman Wright asked, “In order to order another chiller, would there have been an additional expense?”

Executive Director White advised he thought the chiller might already be on site.

Chairman Wright asked, “Why OSI did not pay the $50,000 because they have the obligation for maintenance of the equipment?  Why would the Airport Authority pay for that?”

Executive Director White advised OSI presented the theory that they already paid the $50,000 out of their contribution to the terminal project.  This is part of the terminal budget and their $7.5 million pays for items like this.

Mayor Dale asked “Didn’t OSI’s contribution pay for items that were specified in the plans?”  The plans were reviewed by OSI.  An inordinate amount of time was spent on the design of the terminal.  Several hundred thousand dollars that probably should not have been spent was spent because we kept changing things.  Everyone had an opportunity to put their two cents worth in the design and specifications.  He further asked if this was the chiller that was specified?

Executive Director White advised it was.

Mayor Dale advised it had been said that there had been a choice of chillers specified and they chose this one.  Was this one specified in the specifications?

Executive Director White advised yes.

Mayor Dale advised then it was not a choice.

Executive Director White advised the contractor had a choice.

Mayor Dale advised then we specified several different chillers.  We gave the contractor the choice to make on his own.   We allowed the contractor to choose between the chillers specified.

Executive Director White advised it was a contractor’s option.

Mayor Dale continued.

Executive Director White advised the contractor made the choice because it was in the specifications that either one could be chosen.

Mayor Dale advised then the contractor had done his diligence.  He knew OSI had input into the specified chiller as well as the rest of the design planning.  Somebody from OSI, Maurice Buckley or someone, had approved that.

Executive Director White advised he thought that was exactly what happened and when Mr. Buckley left the maintenance manager at OSI looked at it and said that was not what OSI wanted.  The fact was that OSI changed their mind after the contract was awarded.

Mayor Dale advised he was not aware of anyone having met with OSI and discussing how much OSI was willing to pay for the change.  Did anyone do that?

Executive Director White advised yes, it had been discussed with OSI.  OSI’s position was that it was included in their contribution of $7.5 million.

Mayor Dale advised extended warranties, in his opinion, were not good deals.  

Chairman Wright advised we specified a building with two equal air conditioning chillers.  The contractor had the choice of picking from two equals.  That was done.  OSI had the opportunity during the design phase of the terminal to be involved in that specification.  We have built what was specified and if OSI does not like it that is fine.  They can get another piece of equipment and a warranty or whatever they want.  If they want it, let them get it. The Authority should not pay for the change or the $50,000 extended warranty.

Board Member Glenn advised her experience had been that extended warranties were not worth the paper on which they were written.

Motion by Board Member Miller, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to approve payment of three items of the change order with the exception of Items A-10, A-16, and A-18.

Discussion by Mayor Dale as to items that were shown “to be done by others”.   He was assuming that these items were in the budget.  He questioned whether the Authority did budget items that were “to be done by others.” 

Executive Director White advised not necessarily.  This particular item, chillers, was all coming out of contingency.

Mayor Dale asked why we would not budget for items “to be done by others?”

Executive Director White advised for the same reason that no one knew that the fiber optic cable was in the way.  Some of the items to be done by others were budgeted, these were not, and he did not know why.

Don Corinna, Turner Construction Program Manager, advised it was a notation on the Bowyer & Singleton drawings and that it was in the budget under known source budgeting.

Mayor Dale asked if it was in the budget why was it being done as a change order?

Don Corinna advised we had an amount of money to cover additions of this kind.  What was specifically shown or referred to in this instance was not known.
Mayor Dale advised then the items were not budgeted, it was taken out of contingency.  A contingency is for things that are not known about.  These items were known because it says they are to be done by others.

Executive Director White advised these particular fiber optic cables are related to the security system.  At the time we thought that would be paid under an FAA grant project.  When the Part 107 Security Project was closed out, there was not enough money left over.  It had to be put in this project.  

Mayor Dale advised it still should have been budgeted from a known source.  We cannot keep robbing Peter to pay Paul.

Chairman Wright advised the point had been made and requested that when the Committee met again “to be done by others” be included.  Things like this cannot be a surprise.  He requested that the Committee identify and show where items of this kind would come out of the budget.  

Discussion by Board Member Pieters regarding the fact that there should be no mark-up.

Todd Jorgensen, Mark Construction, advised these particular fiber optic cables were related to the Airport’s security system.  The Authority had thought that would be paid for under a FAA grant project (107 Project).  When that project was closed out there was not enough money left, so it had to be put into this project.  Mark Construction was hiring two subcontractors to do the work and there was a 5% mark-up. 

Chairman Wright asked if there would be any more items of this kind.  He requested the Executive Director and the Committee go through and report at the June meeting on things that were “to be done by others”.  If  something is said “to be done by others”, it cannot be a surprise because it is on the plan. 

Executive Director White outlined and pointed out where the project was to date and outlined where the next group of change orders would come from.  These items would not be coming out of contingency.  They would be value added items.

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding whether the ramp area had been cored.

Don Corinna advised to the best of his knowledge approximately fifty core samples had been taken on the ramp.

Discussion continued.

Question called.

Board Member Glenn requested clarification of the motion.

Chairman Wright advised that the motion had been formed to approve all of the changes except Item A-10, A-16, and A-18, and leaves the warranty in there.

Motion failed.

Motion by Board Member Herbenar, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve the change order with the exception of Items A-10, A-16, A-18, and  A-1 taken out.  

Motion passed.

Board Member Robertson opposed.

D.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF EXECUTION OF FIXED BASE 

OPERATOR AGREEMENT WITH CAMBATA AVIATION INTERNATIONAL, LLC, DBA STARPORT



Executive Director White advised as a follow-up to the execution last month of ground leases with Cambata Aviation International, LLC, staff  prepared a Fixed Base Operator (FBO) agreement with Cambata doing business as StarPort.  StarPort is now ready to begin offering full FBO services to the public, following approval of the FBO agreement by the Board and completion of the Minimum Standards Inspection.  The Agreement was a standard format for a period of 30 years, coterminous with the land lease agreement (No. 2000-06)   The agreement permits StarPort to offer all services described in the Authority’s Minimum Standards, and it includes a requirement for StarPort to pay the Authority the standard fuel flowage fees applicable to all FBOs.  StarPort entered into a business arrangement with Phillips 66 for provision of aviation fuels, and they have completed the upgrade and modifications to the fuel farm located on their leasehold.

Staff recommended approval of the agreement, subject to compliance with the provisions of the Authority’s Minimum Standards.
Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the FBO agreement with StarPort, subject to compliance with the Authority’s Minimum Standards.

Motion passed.

ADDITIONAL ITEM:  ALAMO RAC



Executive Director White outlined the proposed basic lease terms for the ALAMO Customer Welcome Center.  Representatives from OSI, Mayor Dale, Board Member Longstaff, and the Executive Director had met to discuss Alamo’s specific needs for expansion, and how their need for expansion could be met and still allow for expansion of public parking.  An agreement that seemed to be workable with everyone was outlined:

· Existing Welcome Center ground lease would be consolidated with a new ground lease for additional space, effective on October 1, 2000

· Lease term would be for three (3) years, with two (2) one-year mutual option periods.  Rental rate would be at current fair market value of $0.22 per square foot.

· The five (5) year total available period would coincide with the five (5) year period of the upcoming domestic rental car concession bid.

· Should the existing space be needed for additional public parking lots before the expiration of the lease term, Alamo may be relocated to equal or better facilities.

· Existing ground lease is for 2.2 acres, and additional site would be 4.3 acres, with a new total space of 6.5 acres.

· Future needs of Alamo may be accommodated either on the current site through a lease extension, or through development of a multi-story parking garage directly in front of the terminal complex.

· A physical tie-in between the Alamo Welcome Center and the International Terminal Welcome Center would be investigated in conjunction with Alamo and OSI.

· Alamo would participate in the upcoming Airport Master Plan process in order to provide valuable input on rental car space planning issues.

Approval of the proposed lease terms was recommended.  Actual lease agreements when developed would be brought back to the Board for approval.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve the proposed lease terms for Alamo Rent A Car.

Discussion ensued regarding parking garage construction and relocation of rental car companies to that facility.

Motion passed.

Discussion by Board Member Miller regarding bulleted item four, “ Should the existing space be needed for additional public parking lots before the expiration of the lease term, Alamo may be relocated to equal or better facilities.”  He suggested that item be looked at very carefully as to the definition of “equal or better”.  

Chairman Wright thanked Mayor Dale and Board Member Longstaff for meeting on short notice with representatives of Alamo.

5.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

· COMAIR Aviation Academy presentation by Susan Burrell, President  

Chairman Wright thanked Ms. Burrell for the presentation on COMAIR.  He advised the Board enjoyed having COMAIR at the Airport and looked at COMAIR as a partner.

Mayor Dale thanked Ms. Burrell for the presentation and advised that he had been scheduled to meet with the Executive Director and representatives of COMAIR.  The meeting had been canceled for some reason unknown to him.  He hoped that meeting would be rejuvenated.  He advised as Mayor of the City of Sanford, he was fully cognizant and appreciative of the presence of COMAIR at the Airport and in the community.  

Mayor Dale directed the Executive Director to reschedule the meeting with representatives of COMAIR.

Chairman Wright advised he would like to have Board Members tour the COMAIR facility.   He further advised COMAIR is a big part of the Airport’s operation, and it would be helpful for the Board to see the facility and have a better understanding of COMAIR’s operation. 

· Presentation by the Director of Finance regarding financial outlook of projects other than the terminal expansion project.

Board Member Longstaff advised he wanted to be more careful about saying the Airport Authority is in good shape financially.  Contingency money in the terminal expansion project would be needed for other projects.  We need to keep that money clean and not spend it frivolously and unwisely in order to bail us out even under a worse case scenario.  The contingency would be a moving target over the next nine months to one year, and we needed to be very careful of that.

Chairman Wright advised he wanted to repeat what he said earlier that someone go through what was anticipated to come out of the contingency and report to the Board showing what could be protected.

Board Member Longstaff complimented the Director of Finance for the work he had done.  He further advised  Bryant had arrived at the Airport on October 1, 1999, at the end of one fiscal year and the beginning of another, involved in the budget process, Y2K coming up, conversion to a new accounting system, and getting back grounded in all of it.  He advised Bryant had done a marvelous job, and for the first time in a while, we have a reasonably firm idea of where we sit financially.  Bryant had done a lot of work including many nights well into the midnight hours.  He commended Bryant for his excellent work.

Chairman Wright and the Board advised kudos to the Director of Finance.

Mayor Dale advised Bryant was doing a good job and had probably worked all night.

· Annual certification of the Airport had been completed for the fourth year in a row with zero (0) discrepancies.  Congratulations to Jack Dow, Director of Operations and Maintenance, and his team for a job well done.

· Update received by the Executive Director from Lena Juarez advising that it appeared the Authority would be getting $8.3 million from the State to be used for land acquisition for runway extensions to the east of the Airport and associated environmental costs.

· MPO bill now a dead issue.

· House Bill 2335 for repeal of DRI requirements for airports looked like it would pass.

· Navy Memorial Committee, Jack Dow elected President

· Seminole County advisory regarding real estate taxes unpaid by some airport tenants.

· Press release indicating 1024% increase in domestic passenger count between March 1999 and March 2000.

· Pan Am loads to Portsmouth and Gary running very good.  

· Business Fest at Central Florida Zoo.  Compliments to Stephanie Weidner, Marketing and Properties Assistant.

· New telephone system 

6.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
· Terminal Expansion Loan with NationsBank

· Aero Maintenance agreement for payment schedule defaulted.

Chairman Wright directed Counsel to proceed to take action against Aero Maintenance by having the Sheriff put the Authority in possession, change the locks, and take custody of everything and proceed to exercise the Authority’s rights.  The lease would not be terminated, and leave the Authority’s options open for dealing with Aero Maintenance, and begin liquidation of their assets.

· JettAire depositions

· Whisper Airlines, Inc. Bankruptcy

Counsel advised investigation by staff discovered that Whisper has some occupancy rights not known by the Authority under BullDog Airlines.  A letter had been written, and staff had made some inquiries in an attempt to discover relationships between the parties.  Counsel would work with Ray Wise in an attempt to salvage the situation and allow BullDog or their successor to stay in the facility as long as the Authority could get satisfactory response to rental obligations.  Aero Maintenance was sixty to ninety days into the Authority at this time.

Chairman Wright departed at 10:20 a.m. 

Vice Chairman Miller continued as chair of the meeting.

7.
LIAISON REPORTS
Mayor Dale advised the County had contacted him that SANAC had gone to the County directly without going through the City regarding doing a zoning overlay.  He would like to have the Board of Directors made aware of things of this nature so that the City would also be aware prior to it taking place.

Executive Director White advised SANAC had received a report from the Chairman of ANAC reporting that GOAA had done this and the Chairman of ANAC recommended that we consider doing the same thing.  The SANAC Chairman simply wanted an exploratory meeting to consider the benefits of overlay zoning with representatives of the City of Sanford, City of Lake Mary, and Seminole County to discuss the report, explore the issues and potential benefits, and decide if it would be something to pursue.  No action was taken.  It was obviously something we would want to bring to the Board at the proper time.  

Discussion continued.

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding the excellent job done by Lena Juarez, the Authority’s Legislative Consultant, Jim Fuller, Bobby Brantley, and Jim Pruett in Tallahassee in securing funding for the Orlando Sanford Airport.   The Airport is very fortunate to have good representation in Tallahassee.  

Discussion continued.

8.
MAY BOARD MEETING-TUESDAY, JUNE 6, 2000
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:28 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Director
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